
MINUTES

CONNECTICUT AUTOMOTIVE GLASS WORK AND 

FLAT GLASS WORK BOARD

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106

APRIL 23, 2004
The Connecticut Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board held a regular Board Meeting on Friday, April 23, 2004 commencing at 9:52 a.m. in Room 126 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.

Board Members Present:

Edward J. Fusco (Flat Glass Work Journeyperson)






Mary E. Grabowski (Public Member)






Kurt L. Muller (Auto Glass Work Contractor)






Robert Steben (Auto/Flat Glass Work Contractor)






Carl Von Dassel (Auto/Flat Glass Work Contractor)






John A. Wisniewski (Auto Glass Work Contractor)

Board Members not present:
Douglas Howard (Public member)
Board Vacancies:


Unlimited Auto Glass Work Journeyperson






Public Member

Board Counsel:


Not Present

DCP Staff Present:


Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, Occupational and 






Professional Licensing Division






Robert M. Kuzmich, License and Applications Specialist






Judy Booth, Secretary II





Gregory Carver, Investigator

Others Present:


Glenn Moses, Safelite Auto Glass






Dave Taylor, National Windshield Repair Association






Marilyn Mayzer, J.N. Phillips Auto Glass






Phil Sheldone, J.N. Auto Glass






Peg Stroka, National Windshield Repair Association






Gayle Goow, Cindy Rowe Auto Glass






Mike Boyle, National Windshield Repair Association/






Glas-Weld Systems, Inc.






Charlie Eisenhof, Glass Repair Specialist





John & Donna Guiel, Guiel Auto Glass






Richard Campfield, Ultra Bond





Rob Roveto, Triumph Auto Glass






Ed Lee, Triumph Auto Glass






Robert Simoni, Dr. Bob’s MWRS, Inc.






Jim Pitchell, Private Citizen





David Nagy, Amica Mutual






Valerie Stolfi, Connecticut Glass Dealers Association






Melinda Casey, Mr. Glass





Jeff Casey, Mr. Glass





Michael McCarthy, Pilkington






Liam McTeague, The Hartford





Ed Wisniewski






Edward F. Wilton





Jason Kidder

Note:  The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Director Richard M. Hurlburt, Director at (860) 713-6135.

Minutes:

1. CALL TO ORDER:

1. The Automotive Glass Work and Flat Glass Work Examining Board Meeting was called to order at 9:52 a.m. by Chairman Edward Fusco.  Board member introduced themselves by name, position on the Board, and occupation.
2. REVIEW OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:
After a review of the minutes of the February 27, 2004 regular Board meeting by all members, the Board voted, unanimously, to approve the draft of the minutes as submitted.  (Grabowski/Steben)
3. COMMENTS OR CONCERNS OF ANY PERSON PRESENT TODAY:
A. Mr. David Taylor addressed the Board representing the National Windshield Repair Association (NWRA).  He expressed concern that their recommended practiced are being sidetracked by various ways.  Mr. Taylor noted that these referenced standards have been and are always open to comment from any concerned parties and to date he has heard of none.  He noted that the proposed training standards appear to be anticompetitive and to keep people from business in Connecticut.  Mr. Taylor again recommended the NWRA Recommended Practices for the repair of windshields and certification for auto glass technicians are the only competent resource documents available that have a broad consensus of support and that have within them the opportunity for change.
B. Mr. Glen Moses addressed the Board regarding insurance companies and their requirements for acute windshield areas.  He noted that most companies either let repair work be done in the acute area at the discretion of the owner or have no requirements.  Mr. Moses referenced a document he presented to the Board addressing the acute area relative to customer service and satisfaction.  Mr. Moses stated that about 13% of his company’s business is comprised of windshield repair and qualified more windshields for repair than were actually repaired.  He noted that customer preference in this situation prevailed.  He also talked about warranty rates in both the repair and replacement areas of his company noting that warranty issues for repair work were extremely small compared to windshield replacement.  Mr. Moses also noted that customer satisfaction relative to repair was high.  Further, he believes that there is enough documentation that has been presented to support the customer choice regarding repairs in the critical area and with repair work in general.  Mr. Moses stated that there are conflicts in the draft that the subcommittee submitted to the Board today.  As an example he noted the document states allowable repair work up to the size of a fifty cent piece and 18 inch cracks at the same time and he is not sure what is meant by this.
C. Mr. Rich Campfield addressed the Board regarding Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards and presented the Board documentation on this issue.  He talked about limitations on crack length relative to repair work and reviewed automobile accident photographs with the Board members.  Mr. Campfield noted that the Board has before them, as a part of their meeting package, arbitrary examples taken from the internet relative to limitations on windshield repair.  He noted that there are at least as many examples available that support crack repair on cracks over 6 inches long and stated that his company does these types of repairs.  He knows of no “real world and scientific evidence” that shows that crack repair over six inches in length is dangerous and that this type of repair has existed since 1990.
D. Mr. Mike Boyle introduced himself to the Board and stated his credentials.  He talked about the critical area of windshield repair and its history dating back to the early nineties.  He noted that the United States is moving forward to adapt an ANSI Standard on windshield repair which parallels some of the European standards set earlier.  Essentially, this standard eliminates the issue of the critical area.
Mr. Boyle also discussed the authority of the Board to govern the training of windshield repair technicians and asked the Board members their experience in this field.  He referenced literature from the National Glass Association and discussed their standards for repair work in the critical member.  He again discredited the Board’s authority to set for training standards for wind shield repair and cited that they themselves probably did not follow their own recommendations when training their own people to do windshield repair.  Mr. Boyle proposes that manufacturers in the industry collectively put together a training program acceptable to the industry with the endorsement of the NWRA and have participants get a certification for this program and perhaps get certification from the NGA.  He believes this program will produce better qualified technicians than most people who have self-trained or have no training at all.
Mr. Boyle stated that he called a Payless Glass Shop to inquire about the time it would take to get a windshield replaced.  The person answering the phone replied it would take forty five minutes to one hour.  Mr. Boyle questioned this time frame relative to standards for adhesive set time.  Mr. Wisniewski stated that although she may have said this, the windshield was not installed and that in this situation, his company would most likely provide a ride to the individual while the work is being done on his car.  He also noted the brand of adhesive they use and that they follow the manufacturer’s directions for application and set times.
4. OLD BUSINESS:
A.) Continuation of discussion regarding Drafts of new license types for Automotive Glass Repair Work:
Mr. Wisniewski stated to the Board that the Auto Glass Sub-committee, in a 3 to 1 vote, accepted the document entitled “Subcommittee Draft New License Types Automotive Glass Work”.  This draft is incorporated as part of these minutes as listed herein.  Mr. Wisniewski noted that Mr. Moses will present his recommended draft to the Board.  Mr. Wisniewski noted differences between the two and noted that the subcommittee’s draft includes a “critical/acute area” relative to windshield repair.  Mr. Wisniewski read aloud the draft the subcommittee voted to accept.
Sub Committee Draft New License Types:
Automotive Glass Work

Limited Repair Contractor (AG-3) The holder of this license may perform work only limited to repair damage of not more then 4 total outside the "acute area" which is defined as "'within the area covered by the sweep of the drivers side wiper originally provided by the manufacturer or in the case of one original wiper provided by the manufacturer the driver side half of the windshield" No such repair shall be made within the acute area.

1. The impact point is not larger than 3/8

2. Individual impact damage (not classified as "Combination Break") is not larger than 1 

    Inch (or just slightly larger than a U.S. quarter)

3. A crack is 6 inches or less in length.

4. A combination break has cracks of less than 6 inches and the entire damage area can 

    be completely covered by a U.S. dollar

5. Crack damage is not caused by "stress"

The requirement to qualify for this license exam shall be two (2) years as a properly licensed journeyperson or equivalent experience and training as determined by the Board.

Limited Repair Journeyperson (AG-4). The holder of this license may perform limited repair work and only while under the direct employ of a properly licensed Contractor for such work.
The requirements to qualify for this limited license exam shall be the completion 100 hours of on-the-job training and 20 hours of related classroom instruction or equivalent experience and training as determined by the Board

Limited Repair Helper (AG-5). The holder of this registration may perform limited repair work and only while under the direct employ of a properly licensed Contractor for such work and in the presence of a properly licensed Contractor or journeyperson for such work.

Mr. John Wisniewski, representing the auto glass subcommittee, read the following statement to the Board and all others present.  This statement represents the opinions of Mr. John Wisniewski, Mr. Robert Steben, and Mr. Kurt Muller which the represent majority of the members of this subcommittee.  This statement does not represent the opinion of subcommittee member Mr. Glen Moses.

The statement reads as follows: “The auto glass board was asked to undertake the issue of glass repairs in Connecticut. Attached is the speech and draft given to the board on March 24, 2004 with our recommendation. As you look through the booklet, you will notice that from 1984 through 1994 the auto glass repair industry submitted certain structural testing results to the state of Connecticut in an unsuccessful effort to gain approval. This created a “replacement only” policy at DMV that lasted until the dismemberment of the Connecticut’s vehicle inspection program. 

With the formation of the board in 2002 the issue of updating these policies, along with many other issues, became the Auto and Flat glass committee’s task. Our committee petitioned the industry for as much information and input as we could get on the issue of repairs. Much to our surprise, we received a considerable amount of information both for and against auto glass repairs.

One thing that we noticed is that there are two separate concerns when it comes to glass repair. The first is the spalling or safety concerns raised by various organizations on windshield repairs, over the past twenty years. A Solutia report entitled: Evaluation of Windshield Repairs dated June 2003. Also submitted by the State, were the four letters by Mr. Harry Cough’s and some associates from 1984 through 1994 both reports, basically call for “replacement only”. However, Mr. Richard Campfield submitted his opinion in a booklet entitled Windshield Facts. If you read these opinions we feel they adequately define how drastically different the opinions are on the issue of spalling. The sub committee is not made up of engineers and therefore we feel it would not be appropriate to base our recommendation on technical data that is beyond our realm. Furthermore, this spalling issue is being fiercely debated on a national level and we will wait for the outcome. It is important to note that Mr. Harry Cough is available, for a fee, to review any new information and offer his opinion on the ANSI Z-26 testing if the State of Connecticut or any other organization chooses to pursue this avenue.

Once the sub committee agreed that the there is a place for glass repair, the issue turned toward guidelines of where on the windshield repairs should take place. The sub committee came to agreement on many of these issues fairly quickly. The one major issue is that of the acute or critical area. The NWRA in their literature specifically acknowledges that there is an acute area on the glass, but asks Connecticut to be, by the best of our knowledge, the first State in the country to allow repairs in that area. Furthermore, we have added eleven more examples against repairing in the acute area since the March 24 2004 meeting, bringing the total to over twenty insurance companies, business and governmental agencies views, we support.

The line of vision, until now, is established by simply sitting the consumer of the repair behind the wheel. With rental car agencies, renting vehicles daily, new and used vehicle dealers operating in the State, and large families all driving the same vehicle, the sub Committee feels, the driver’s wiper sweep is the only way to accurately establish and enforce optical integrity over the life a vehicle.

 Mr. Dave Taylor past president of the NWRA stated to our board that “the critical area of a windshield is subjective depending on the person driving the car and there physical characteristics”. Mr. Mike Boyle NWRA’s vice president, stated to the board that “generally customers of repair can expect 70 to 80 percent improvement in visibility ratio” after a repair “and that the purpose of a repair is to save and preserve the structural integrity of the glass.” Fellow sub committee member Glen Moses own company Safelite Auto Glass, on their website, prior to the March 24th meeting stated “Repair can leave a small scar at the sight of damage which some people may find distracting”.  Though their web page was changed immediately after to state:  “You may still see a small mark or "scar" on your windshield. This is normal. Windshield repair is not designed to make the damage completely disappear”.  With these statements we question that consumer safety is the priority issue when these representatives of the NWRA ask the board to support repairs in the acute area? Furthermore, Massachusetts, Pennsylvania and West Virginia have regulations that respect the acute area and our recommendation is conservative by comparison.

The sub committee has found ample information to support our recommendation of no repairs in the drivers wiper sweep. In the eleven additional articles submitted, Foremost Insurance (a division of Farmers Insurance Company) states: Cosmetic improvements are secondary.” They instruct their policy holders that “We do not recommend repairing chips in the critical vision area. This means we do not promote chip repair in the driver’s line of vision. We recommended that if there is damage in the driver’s line of vision that the windshield be replaced.” 

In 2003 the Connecticut Glass board unanimously adapted the ANSI/AGRSS (Auto Glass Replacement Safety Standards Council) as the foundation for Connecticut’s installation standards on auto glass. As of this writing, AGRSS has not covered the issue of repairs for the board to reference. However, they have just recently covered the issue of used glass. The AGRSS board has come up with ten questions in which to make the decision whether you can use a recycled glass. Question number five on the list “Is the glass you wish to use free of distortion in the driver’s field of vision? The article goes on to say that if you answer “no” then the use of this glass is not consistent with the AGRSS standards.” However, when this board states the same concerns about repairs in the acute area we are met with resistance. In our opinion, whether the glass is recycled or in the vehicle it should meet the same standards. According to all the information we have collected to date, we agree that “Windshield repair is not designed to make the damage completely disappear” and therefore we cannot endorse repairing in the driver’s line of vision.

 In a 3 to 1 vote, we agreed by allowing repairs in the acute area would be in opposition to other organizations and governments that are responsible for millions of vehicles on the road.  In May of 2003 Massachusetts enacted a regulation where either wiper sweeps, or approximately eighty five percent of the glass is not to be repaired. The Sub committee’s recommendation is far less stringent then our neighbors and endorses only the drivers wiper sweep to remain repair free. This is a moderate stance even compared to what Connecticut practiced before the formation of our glass board. 

Which ever opinion one wishes to debate on glass repair, our sub committee does not feel that there is enough information, at this time for the State of Connecticut to endorse glass repair in the driver’s line of vision. Until these questions are answered and as more technology and information become available we will be able to revisit this important issue in the future. However, as of today, we feel that the driver’s side wiper sweep protects optical clarity for all drivers no matter their physical characteristics, yet in most cases allow repairs and the repair industry to remain a viable choice for consumers.”.
Mr. Wisniewski debated, at length, with Mr. Taylor and Mr. Boyle over the issue of optical clarity and the need for a critical area in windshield repair.  Mr. Taylor emphasized that the NWRA standards allow repairs in the critical area but does limit the size of the repair area.  Mr. Boyle again questioned the Board’s reasoning for “not feeling comfortable” with repair work in the critical area when in thirty years, there is no evidence to prove any problems with this type of work.
Mr. Moses stated to the Board that there are significant differences between the draft being submitted by Mr. Wisniewski today on behalf of the subcommittee and the draft that was agreed upon at the conclusion of the Auto Glass Subcommittee meeting held at the State Office Building on April 15, 2004.  These differences were debated at length.
The Board took a brief recess during which time a discussion was held between Mr. Moses, Mr. Taylor, Mr. Boyle, Ms. Stroka, and Mr. Campfield.  Mr. Kuzmich was present as an observer and to provide any assistance.  During this time, a draft was developed representing the NWRA’s version of New License Types for Automotive Glass.  This draft is incorporated as part of these minutes as listed herein.
Review Draft NWRA Version

New License Types: Automotive Glass Work

Limited Repair Contractor (AG-3) The holder of this license may perform work limited to the repair of damage occurring in laminated glass in compliance with the conditions set forth in the Connecticut Automotive Glass Standards of Practice section titled: Windshield Repair.  All repairs may be made, but not more than five (5) total, which do not exceed the following conditions:

1. The impact point is not larger than 3/8”

2. Individual impact damage (not classified as “Combination Break”) is not larger than 1” (or just slightly larger than a U.S. quarter)

3. A combination break has cracks of less than 6” and the entire damage area can be completely covered by a U.S. $1 bill

4. Crack damage is not caused by “stress”

The requirement to qualify for this license exam shall be two (2) years as a properly licensed journeyperson or equivalent experience and training as determined by the Board.

 Limited Repair Journeyperson (AG-4). The holder of this license may perform limited repair work and only while under the direct employ of a properly licensed Contractor for such work.

The requirements to qualify for this limited license exam shall be the completion of a Department approved training program or equivalent experience and training as determined.

Limited Repair Helper (AG-5). The holder of this registration may perform limited repair work and only while under the direct employ of a properly licensed Contractor for such work and in the presence of a properly licensed Contractor or journeyperson for such work. 

Mr. Fusco called for a vote on the Subcommittee’s Draft of the New License Types.  Ms. Grabowski motioned to send to the Commissioner of the Department of Consumer Protection the subcommittee’s draft and the Draft of New License Types as endorsed by the NWRA for his review of each and decision.  The Board voted, unanimously, to approve the Subcommittee’s Draft of the New License Types and forward the same to the Commissioner  of the Department of Consumer Protection and to, also, forward the Draft of New License Types as endorsed by the NWRA to the Commissioner  of the Department of Consumer Protection.  (Grabowski/Wisniewski)
Mr. Boyle stated that the minutes of a particular past Board meeting do not reflect the full discussion of some items and are somewhat abbreviated.  In his dealings with the Governor’s Office, a full transcription would be helpful.  Mr. Hurlburt advised Mr. Boyle that under the Freedom of Information Act, he may request, in writing, from the Department of Consumer Protection’s Legal Department a full transcript of any past Board meeting.  Upon receipt of this request, Mr. Boyle would be advised of the cost for this item.
Mr. Wisniewski asked Mr. Hurlburt for a clarification regarding a past meeting of the Auto Glass Subcommittee relative to comment that they “broke the rules”.  Mr. Hurlburt stated that the Committee should have made sure that all members were made aware of the same, in particular Mr. Moses.  He also noted that these meetings are not official Board meetings because the member count is less than that needed for a quorum and this type of meeting is a tool used by Boards to expedite complicated issues by refining the final information that is brought before the full Board for discussion and decision.
Mr. Wisniewski inquired regarding information the Board received in the past from the Department of Motor Vehicles and that this material was not to be used because the material is out of date.  Ms. Grabowski stated that it was her feeling that the material in question is not accurate because of its age relative to current information and technology.
Mr. Boyle questioned the lack of response by the Governor’s relative to requests made by his associates to fill Board vacancies on this Board.  Ms. Grabowski stated that it is the responsibility of the Commissioner of the Department of Consumer Protection to follow up with the Governor’s Office on the filling of Board vacancies.
5. REVIEW OF CORRESPONDENCE:
A. Article concerning the March 31, 2001 Board meeting from AGRR Magazine.

B. Website article from Foremost Insurance Group, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair.

C. Website article from the Pennsylvania Bulletin dated 04-05-04.

D. Website article from Businesswire.com dated 03-19-04.

E. Website article from Hochheim Prairie Insurance, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair.

F. Website article from Progressive, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair and replacement.

G. Website article from Janvil Windshield Repair Services, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair.

H. Website article from Polzin Glass, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair.

I. Website article from Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair.

J. Website article from Travelers Property Casualty Corporation, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair.

K. Website article from The Carconnection.com, dated 03-31-04, concerning windshield repair.

This correspondence was distributed to the Board for their review.  In addition the following additional literature was received subsequent to the mailing of the agenda and at today’s meeting and is a part of the record of this regular meeting of the Board.  This documentation is listed below:
1. Subcommittee Draft New License Types Automotive Glass Work submitted by Mr. John Wisniewski.
2. Statement from the National Windshield Repair Association regarding adoption of their “Recommended Practice for the Repair of Windshields” submitted by Ms. Peg Stroka.
3. Windshield Repair Protects & Preserves The Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards submitted by Richard Campfield.
4. Long Crack Repair Since 1990 submitted by Mr. Richard Campfield.

5. United States Windshield Repair Guidelines submitted by Mr. Richard Campfield.
6. Review Draft (Moses) New License Types; Automotive Glass Work submitted by Mr. Glen Moses.
7. Article from AGGR Magazine, dated March/April 2004, entitled “On the Offensive National - Windshield Repair Association Strives to Grow During Annual Conference”.
8. Letter from Mr. Brent Deines, President, Delta Kits, dated April 22, 2004, submitted by Ms. Peg Stroka.
6. NEW BUSINESS:

A. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

No items were discussed.

7. OTHER BUSINESS:

No items discussed.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:07 p.m. (Grabowski/Unanimous)
The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for June 25, 2004, 9:30 a.m., Room No. 126, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.







Respectfully Submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








License and Applications Specialist
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